
BIRMINGHAM TOWNSHIP 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MINUTES 

DECEMBER 2, 2019 

 

The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors was called to order at 7:30 PM in the Township 

Building by Chairman Boorse with the pledge of allegiance. A quorum of Supervisors was 

declared. 

 

Scott Boorse  - Chairman 

Michael Shiring - Vice-Chairman 

J. Daniel Hill  - Supervisor 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring noted that in the November 4th minutes, under the preliminary budget for 

2020, that the carry forward figures for both the General fund and Sewer fund had been 

inadvertently typed in as the same figure.  The carry forward figure for the General Fund is 

correct at $812,083. but the carry forward figure for the Sewer Fund should be $201,079.  Vice-

Chairman Shiring moved to approve the November 4th minutes as corrected.  Supervisor Hill 

seconded the motion and the minutes were unanimously approved. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to approve the bills submitted for payment since the November 

4th meeting. General Fund bills totaled $51,332.73.  Sewer Fund bills totaled $32,920.54.  

Supervisor Hill seconded the motion and the bills were unanimously approved. 

 

MILLER/1060 WEST STREET ROAD/SPRING HOUSE 

At its meeting on November 26th, the Historical Commission recommended approval for repairs 

to the spring house for William Miller at 1060 West Street Road (HR #74).   

 

Mr. Miller stated that the spring house had been previously renovated with cinder blocks.  He 

plans on removing these and using serpentine stone and cedar shake shingles for the roof. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring asked what would be used if serpentine stone is not available.  Mr. Miller 

responded that field stone would be used. 

 

It was suggested that Mr. Miller contact Randell Spackman of Thornbury Farm who does 

restorations and has a pile of serpentine stone on the farm. 

 

In accordance with the recommendation of the Historical Commission, Vice-Chairman Shiring 

moved to authorize approval of the building permit for William Miller for the spring house at 

1060 West Street Road with the construction material being either serpentine stone or natural 

field stone from the local area.  Chairman Boorse seconded the motion which was unanimously 

approved. 

 

STORMWATER MANAGEMENT WAIVER REQUEST FOR LEATHERS/1090 

BRINTON’S BRIDGE ROAD 

Chester Diem, Engineer with Regesters Associates, was present to discuss a waiver request 

needed for the construction of a bank barn for the Leathers property at 1090 Brinton’s Bridge 



Road.  The Township Engineer has determined that the bank barn project would be eligible for 

the Modified Requirements for Small Projects stormwater management option per Section 101-

106.D of the Ordinance.  During the review, the Township Engineer noted that the existing 

equestrian area is surfaced with sand which does not qualify as green space and a variance would 

be necessary to decrease the green space to less than 90% of the net lot area.  Mr. Leathers has 

decided to convert the equestrian area from sand to grass to conform to the green space 

ordinance requirements but this now requires a waiver from Section 101-106.D which limits the 

earth disturbance for a small project to between 2,700 square feet and 5,000 square feet.  Turning 

the equestrian ring from sand to lawn will disturb an additional 2,420 square feet of earth which 

results in a total project earth disturbance of 7,410 square feet.  However, the green space will 

increase from an existing 89.67% to 89.97% of the net lot area. 

 

Mr. Diem noted that the ordinance doesn’t specifically identify sand as pervious, but since it’s 

excluded from the ordinance, the Township Engineer has interpreted sand as being impervious. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring agreed that, arguably, sand could be considered pervious.  With the 

conversion of the sand ring to lawn the area is truly converted to green space being 89.97%, only 

.03% below the ordinance requirement.   

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to approve the waiver request from Section 101-106.D of the 

Stormwater Management Ordinance for Todd Leathers, 1090 Brinton’s Bridge Road, in order for 

the Modified Requirements for Small Projects Stormwater Management to be used for the 800 

square foot addition bank barn construction project. 

 

Chairman Boorse asked about the order of construction in order to minimize the disturbance.  

Mr. Diem responded that sod could have been placed in the equestrian ring first to stabilize it but 

that can’t be done now because of the weather.  Chairman Boorse suggested that the bank barn 

be done first and then the arena.   

 

Supervisor Hill amended Vice-Chairman Shiring’s motion by adding a condition that the 

disturbance be done to the bank barn project first followed by the disturbance to the equestrian 

ring.  Vice-Chairman Shiring’s motion was unanimously approved as amended. 

 

PIAZZA MANAGEMENT/WEST CHESTER ACURA 

Richard Orlow, legal representative, and Adam Brower, Engineer, were present on behalf of 

Piazza Management Company for a determination from the Board that land development 

approval is not required for the renovation of the Mazda dealership building by 1,310 square feet 

in order to add a canopy; increase the sales area; and to provide a drive-in location for vehicles to 

enter the service area or in the alternative, request a waiver from land development approval. 

 

PC Solicitor Fronefield Crawford, Jr. reviewed the request as Solicitor for the Board and cited 

specific case law to the Board in a memorandum dated October 23, 2019 in which he opined that 

the addition does not constitute land development. 

 

 

 



The following items were identified by the applicant: 

1.  The new construction area is already paved. 

2. Impervious cover will be reduced by 900 sq. ft. 

3. Access is 40’ wide with an island which will be located out of the PennDOT right of way 

4. Island is being added to separate customer parking area and sales inventory 

5. The dealership will be connected to the Township sewer 

6. Hyundai Building is south and the Acura building is north on Rt. 202 

7. During the renovations the Hyundai building will be used 

8. There is no off-loading of vehicles onto Rt. 202 

9. There is still a straight line access for the tractor trailers  

10. Emergency vehicle access and turning movements are addressed 

11. There is two way movement with one direction in and one out 

12. The entire outside of the building will be refaced 

 

Chairman Boorse suggested a review of the approved use of 1350 Wilmington Pike, location of 

the Hyundai Building, which is planning to be used during the renovations. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring moved that the canopy and addition to the Piazza Mazda Dealership at 

1340 Wilmington Pike does not constitute land development as opined by Solicitor Fronefield 

Crawford Jr. as the impervious cover is actually decreasing due to the island addition; and there 

will be no additional traffic or parking.  The applicant can proceed with the building permit 

process and connecting to the public sewer.  Chairman Boorse seconded the motion which was 

unanimously approved. 

 

AUTHORIZE 2020 ROAD PROGRAM 

Chairman Boorse moved to authorize advertising for the 2020 road program through PennBid as 

prepared by the Township Engineer with the bids to be opened on January 29, 2020 and awarded 

on February 3, 2020.  Vice-Chairman Shiring seconded the motion which was unanimously 

approved. 

 

ADOPTION OF 2020 BUDGET 

Sect./Treas. Nelling said that the preliminary 2020 budget was advertised for public inspection 

on November 7th.  There has been no public inspection or requests for the budget.  The Township 

is in receipt of the assessed valuation which has decreased by approximately 1,000,000 which 

will decrease tax receipts.  Chairman Boorse moved to adopt the 2020 budget authorized for 

public inspection on November 4th.  Vice-Chairman Shiring seconded the motion which was 

unanimously approved. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

There was no public comment. 

 

 

 

 

 

 



The meeting was adjourned at 8:14 PM. (MTS;SCB) 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Quina Nelling 

Secretary/Treasurer 
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